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Abstract 
 

Knowledge of successful Business English as a lingua franca (BELF) has been recognized to be 
an essential element in overall business know-how (Kankaanranta & Louhiala-Salminen, 2010). 
In line with this notion, research has found that professionals use BELF and exploit a variety of 
discourse and pragmatic strategies that aid the process of cooperation and agreement so that 
mutual understanding can be reached (Firth, 1996; Kankaanranta & Planken, 2010; Pitzl, 2005). 
However, research has reported situations where business negotiators need to handle discord 
while maintaining a working rapport with the opposing party (e.g. Bjørge, 2012), indicating that 
the ability to produce the appropriate expression of disagreement is an imperative skill. 
Nonetheless, while there is now a better understanding of how business professionals establish 
common ground through using BELF, little work has been carried out on the subject on how 
professionals express disagreement in the same aspect (but see e.g. Bjørge, 2012; Stalpers, 1995).  
 
The present study aims to address this gap and expand the current knowledge on how business 
professionals express and handle disagreement in naturally-occurring face-to-face negotiations. 
The collected material consists of approximately 4 hours of BELF discourse recorded at a 
business convention in Germany. Fifteen disagreement episodes were identified, transcribed and 
analyzed using Conversation Analytic (CA) procedures. The present paper seeks to explore two 
aspects of the current topic, namely how business professionals (using BELF) express 
disagreement during business negotiations, and whether mitigation strategies are used when 
disagreement is expressed. The findings suggest that disagreements are solely content-related and 
are expressed in a variety of ways as they are coupled with a varied use of mitigation devices (i.e. 
delay and added support). Furthermore, there were instances of unmitigated expressions in the 
form of blunt contradictions. It is suggested that disagreements in BELF negotiations are required 
actions and may serve a dual purpose. The main goal of expressing disagreement is to increase 
clarity in cases where essential information may be misinterpreted or misguided; additionally, it 
indicates the speaker’s stance in the argument. Lastly, as there is a need for better knowledge of 
successful BELF, the present study is likely to be of interest for those who are engaged in the 
global business discourse community as well as researchers studying international business 
settings. 
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1. Introduction 

English is commonly known as one of today’s global and most dominant languages, and is 
primarily spoken by those for whom it is not a first language (L1). It is used as a communicative 
tool to interact within and across international borders by those who do not share a common L1, 
and opt for English as the means of communication (Firth, 1996). This type of communicative 
tool is commonly known as a ‘lingua franca’ and serves as a contact language. At present, that 
global lingua franca is English, referred to as ELF (Seidlhofer, 2001), and as BELF, Business 
English Lingua Franca, in business contexts (Louhiala-Salminen et al., 2005).  
 
The (B)ELF community comprises a vast number of individuals with different linguistic and 
cultural backgrounds, making it a heterogeneous community, and one that is continuously 
evolving (Meierkord, 2013). This community has generated great interest in the use of (B)ELF, 
engaging scholars within the field to explore it further in a number of domains, such as academia, 
business, politics, media, and causal interactions (Jenkins et al, 2011). The domains which have 
gone under most of the researchers’ scrutiny include academia (e.g. Björkman, 2010; Mauranen, 
2006) and business (e.g. Louhiala-Salminen et al., 2005; Kankaanranta & Planken, 2010). In these 
two domains, most of the research has focused on the cooperative aspect of ELF interaction, with 
the main finding being a ‘consensus-oriented’ and ‘mutually supportive’ presence among 
speakers of ELF, which in turn shape their practices (e.g. Poncini, 2004; Mauranen, 2006).  
 
However, these reports do not necessarily confirm that ELF-interactions are always consensus-
oriented. Studies have reported on interactions devoid of such orientation (e.g. Knapp, 2011; 
House, 2002a). These studies have included settings where opposing ideas and opinions are 
discussed; where it is important to be able to express one’s opinions; disagree when necessary; 
and ultimately reach consensus. In BELF contexts for example, having the ability to express 
disagreement appropriately in business negotiations is one of the skills, as it is imperative for the 
negotiators to maintain a working relationship with the opposing party while handling discord 
(Bjørge, 2012). Furthermore, negotiation is a part of business contexts in which high-stakes 
situations may develop, where managing conflict is necessary. It is therefore motivating to explore 
how business professionals in BELF settings express disagreement, as little has been said on the 
subject.  
 
With a focus on trying to gain an understanding of professionals’ attitudes and perceptions of 
BELF, research has been able to demonstrate that BELF communication has the nature of being 
content, goal, and outcome-oriented, as well as requiring domain-specific knowledge (Jenkins et 
al, 2011; Kankaanranta & Louhiala-Salminen, 2010). It is also established that BELF is a 
fundamental part of business comprehension and should be regarded as an equally important 
element of business acumen as any other. This notion is grounded on the findings that highlight 
BELF users’ ability to accommodate to various business-related scenarios. In other words, 
professionals with different cultural and linguistic backgrounds have relied on English to produce 
fruitful outcomes and ultimately reach a win-win state in contexts that are regarded as high-stakes 
due to the competitiveness that is international business (Louhiala-Salminen et al., 2005). It has 
been proven to be due to the use of accommodation practices by users of BELF that warrant 
successful communication and eventual mutual agreement — indicating that business 
professionals have a pragmatic and flexible approach to language use (Ehrenreich, 2010, p. 428).  
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Thus, many studies have addressed the aspect of how communicative effectiveness is achieved. 
It is said that BELF users are able to accommodate in a variety of ways to ensure mutual 
understanding and communicative effectiveness (e.g. Connor, 1999; Pitzl, 2005; Rogerson-
Revell, 2008). Research into BELF interactions has also demonstrated strategic language use by 
the speakers and listeners. BELF users exploit an extensive variety of practices in order to increase 
intelligibility; show engagement in the ongoing interactions; display cooperation and agreement 
to ultimately secure and ensure mutual understanding (Bjørge, 2010; Du-Babcock, 2009; Firth, 
1996; Kankaanranta & Louhiala-Salminen, 2010 Poncini, 2004). However, this should not be 
taken as a presupposition that BELF interactions are undoubtedly devoid of conflict or that 
speakers of BELF are in constant agreement.  
 
Previous (B)ELF research has reported findings of contexts that entailed handling differing views 
and settling conflicts (e.g. Knapp, 2011; Planken, 2005). From a discourse analytical perspective, 
it has been found that speakers of ELF expressed disagreements without any mitigating devices 
in the form of ‘explicit negation’ and other types that did not adhere to the face of the recipients 
(House, 2002a, b). House claimed therefore that ELF-users lack ‘pragmatic fluency’ as they were 
unable to get the message across in an effective and coherent manner. However, in this study, 
pragmatic fluency was implicitly judged from the perspective of native-speaker norms, giving the 
indication that the speakers’ performance was deficient. House’s approach gave motivation to 
look instead at the practice of disagreement using a method that allows for examination of 
sequences of interaction to better identify instances that cause communication problems. 
Conversation Analysis (CA) was therefore deemed appropriate as it allows the researcher to view 
the interaction from the perspective of the participants (Konakahara, 2015). From a conversation 
analytic standpoint, ELF speakers in casual conversation were found to not avoid disagreements 
as they regularly supplied additional information that was believed to be correct when denying 
the previous speaker’s statement (Konakahara, 2015). Since no overt cases of communication 
breakdown were found in the data, it was argued that disagreements are appropriate for its context. 
It also showed a willingness to supply correct information so that mutual understanding is 
achieved (2015, p. 119). There seems to be more empirical support for this. Another study that 
analyzed naturally-occurring academic discourse maintains that expressing disagreement is 
expected in high-stakes genres, such as PhD supervision meetings (Björkman, 2015). Björkman 
argued that the genre in question demands a high level of critical-thinking and, in general, 
thorough discussions of the material at hand, which would be difficult to achieve if the 
participants were to constantly agree with each other.  
 
The current knowledge of the practice of disagreement in BELF contexts is highly limited. The 
most significant findings have suggested that the ability to express disagreement appropriately is 
an imperative skill. This is especially true for negotiators who need to handle discord in in high-
stakes scenarios such as business negotiations (Bjørge, 2012). Additionally, business 
professionals have emphasized the need to concentrate on disambiguity rather than personal 
alignment in business settings (Wolfartsberger, 2011).  
  
In light of this scarcity, the present paper will further explore the practice of disagreeing in 
business negotiations. It will do so by analyzing seven naturally-occurring face-to-face 
negotiations using a conversation analytic approach. In nearly all research relating to BELF and 
the topic of disagreement, very few studies have analyzed real-life business negotiations that 
occur in their natural context. In order to gain a better understanding of the nature of 
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disagreements and their significance in BELF negotiations, the present paper will seek to answer 
the following questions:  

(i)   How do business professionals express disagreement?  
(ii)   Are the disagreements mitigated, and if so, what mitigation strategies are 

employed? 
   

2. Background 

2.1 Business English as a Lingua Franca 

 
Globalization has had a significant impact on the various ways in which business is carried out. 
It has been argued that this has generated a substantial amount of international companies, some 
of which have branches extending all around the world. Consequently, more business 
organizations are characterized as multilingual, multicultural and multimodal (Gerritsen & 
Nickerson, 2009). Globalization has thus affected how business professionals communicate 
internally and externally, as there is an apparent need for a shared language. In other words, the 
influence of globalization entails an increasing amount of business interactions that involve 
people who do not have English as their L1 (Nickerson & Planken, 2015). The reported language 
shift during the past decade resulted in English gaining prominence in international companies 
and is hence used as a lingua franca for business communication (Vollstedt, 2002). One of the 
reasons behind the language shift involves the increased importance of English in other fields, 
such as science and technology. Other reasons are reported to be due to the change of company 
organization; innovations in information technologies; the influence of corporate culture; power 
structures; and legislative regulations (Vollstedt, 2002, p. 91). This language shift has ultimately 
led to English playing an increasingly dominant role in business transactions as a whole on a 
global scale over the course of the past two decades (Gerritsen & Nickerson, 2009).  
 
The role of English as an international business lingua franca is now beyond question, as reported 
by numerous studies on this topic through the years (e.g. Bjørge, 2010; Charles, 2007; Ehrenreich, 
2010; Du-Babcock, 2009; Gerritsen & Nickerson, 2009; Jenkins, 2012; Kankaanranta & Planken, 
2010; Knapp & Meierkord, 2002; Louhiala-Salminen et al., 2005; Seidlhofer et al., 2006). Due to 
the growing importance of ELF in business communication, the concept of BELF was established 
in the study by Louhiala-Salminen, Charles, & Kankaanranta (2005). The authors state that the 
English in BELF is a ‘neutral’ and ‘shared’ communication code. The neutrality stands for the 
idea that speakers cannot claim it as his/her mother tongue and that it is no longer associated with 
any of the nations for which it is a first language. Hence, it is a shared tool used solely for the 
purpose of conducting business by members of the global business discourse community. These 
members are thus BELF users and communicators in their own right, as opposed to being ‘non-
native speakers’ or ‘learners’ of English (2005, p. 403-4). Louhiala-Salminen et al (2005) stress 
that speakers of BELF ought to be recognized as language users who use a common lingua franca 
to carry out their work. In the ‘shared’ aspect of BELF, Kankaanranta (2009) reflects on the fact 
that there is in all likelihood a variety of cultures involved in BELF situations. According to her, 
it ought to be acknowledged that there are two layers of culture in BELF and there is a need to 
detach the two. BELF users share the international business culture, but are separated by their 
personal, specific, cultural backgrounds (2009, p. 3). Culture in BELF should not be focused on 
as a separating issue. Rather, the attention should be on the elements business professionals share 
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when making use of English as a common code for communication. The essence of BELF then is 
that it involves speakers with different linguistic backgrounds, which are reflected in the discourse 
practices of the speakers’ own versions of BELF. This proves that fixed norms that define proper 
usage of BELF are non-existent. Hence, BELF cannot be linked to a specific cultural context and 
is not owned by anyone (Kankaanranta & Lu, 2013).  
 
Awareness of the characteristics of successful BELF communication is recognized to be of 
paramount importance for the global business discourse community. Accordingly, research has 
been able to present findings that highlight some of the key features of successful BELF and their 
implications. For instance, studies by Kankaanranta & Planken and Kankaanranta & Louhiala-
Salminen (2010; 2010) drew attention to the scarcity of systematic research that determines the 
characteristics of BELF discourse, and therefore sought to add new knowledge on the subject. 
The studies looked at the matter from the perspective of the business professionals and included 
their view and experience of BELF and how it contributes (or not) to their success at work. 
Through large-scale surveys and in-depth interviews, the researchers were able to determine that 
BELF can be characterized as a “simplified, hybridized, and highly dynamic communication 
code” (Kankaanranta & Planken, 2010, p. 380).  
 
Most importantly, these studies were able to demonstrate that in order to communicate 
successfully in BELF contexts, one should prioritize directness and clarity over grammatical 
accuracy. They argued that in international contexts of work, native-like fluency is not a 
benchmark that ascertains communicative success. It is also argued that business professionals 
should seek to use business-specific (i.e. domain-specific) vocabulary and attain knowledge of 
genre conventions (as opposed to knowledge of only ‘general’ English). Ultimately, the scholars 
acknowledged that business professionals’ understanding of ‘competence’ and ‘proficiency’ in 
BELF contexts is to a great extent pragmatic and was often associated with their own notions of 
business communication competence and general business acumen (Kankaanranta & Planken, 
2010; Kankaanranta & Louhiala-Salminen, 2010).  Both studies are similar in the sense that they 
have focused on the notion of ‘BELF competence’ and have come to the conclusion that ‘BELF 
competence’ is an integral part of communication know-how and business expertise for business 
professionals operating on an international scale. 
 
Other scholars have reported different means of achieving successful communication in BELF 
settings, through the use of diverse methods. BELF users’ tendency to employ interactional work 
and ability to demonstrate cooperativeness has been of interest for scholars within the field. In an 
early study on business telephone negotiations between non-native speakers (NNSs) of English 
by Firth (1996), it was found that business professionals ignore linguistic anomalies or 
ambiguities and instead focus on the message rather than form. This approach was labeled as the 
‘letting it pass’ principle and has been argued to imply a consensus-oriented and cooperative 
interactional behavior. Similar to Firth’s study, Poncini (2004) also looked at negotiations in 
which the parties involved had a common goal. The findings of her study corroborated the 
cooperative motivation and the indication that BELF speakers are generally oriented towards 
giving feedback that brings the conversation forward, which ultimately creates an upbeat 
atmosphere.  
 
Bjørge’s (2010) study emphasizes the need to address BELF-interaction in a situational context 
that implies both cooperation and conflict, specifically business negotiations. The findings in her 
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study suggest that active listening skills are equally important in reaching common understanding, 
such as the speaker’s ability to get the message across. She demonstrated that the negotiators used 
non-verbal and verbal listener feedback, i.e. ‘backchannelling’, to signal understanding, and 
argued that this exhibits supportive behavior. Studies in other ELF-related fields (e.g. academia) 
have been able to demonstrate ELF users exploiting a wide range of practices, such as repeating, 
rephrasing, utterance completion; clarification and confirmation requests (Björkman, 2011, 2014; 
Cogo, 2009; Kaur, 2011, 2012; Mauranen, 2006). These have been found to be employed in order 
to display agreement and cooperation with conversational partners; show engagement in the 
ongoing interactions; make themselves understood; and secure and ensure mutual understanding.  
 
The research outlined above has demonstrated a variety of ways in which BELF speakers reach 
common ground and ultimately attain successful BELF communication. We know that, through 
accommodation practices and discourse/pragmatic strategies, speakers of the global business 
discourse community interactively work together and demonstrate cooperative behavior in order 
to communicate effectively and to get the job done. However, surprisingly little is known about 
instances where business professionals need to demonstrate that they are not on common ground 
with the opposing party. Therefore, the present paper aims to further explore and extend 
knowledge on the nature of how business professionals express disagreement in naturally-
occurring negotiations. Few studies have examined business negotiations that occur in their 
natural contexts, which will be further addressed in the following section. 
 
2.2. Previous findings on disagreement 

 
Agreement and disagreement are two aspects of social interaction that have been under scrutiny 
in the field of politeness research (Locher, 2004; Schiffrin, 1984). The creators of the ‘Politeness 
theory’ Brown & Levinson (1987) state that agreement is one of the politeness strategies with 
which the speaker asserts common ground with the interlocutor. Disagreement, instead, is a ‘face-
threatening act’ (FTA) that threatens the hearer’s positive face (Brown & Levinson, 1987), and is 
carried out by the speaker’s expression of differing opinions, knowledge, or attitude. Moreover, 
disagreement is said to be a complex and multifunctional expression as it can include a number 
of linguistic features, such as delays, indirectness, and explanations (Sifianou, 2012). The reason 
for its structural complexity could be attributed to the desire to avoid negative consequences 
affecting the relationship with the conversational partner (Stalpers, 1995). Furthermore, other 
scholars have argued that disagreements are confrontational by nature and should therefore be 
mitigated or avoided. Thus, disagreement is seen as a ‘dispreferred act’ from a CA-perspective 
(Sacks, 1987; Pomerantz, 1984).  
 
However, the idea that disagreement should be regarded as a dispreferred, face-threatening act 
has been countered by other scholars within the field (e.g. Angouri & Tseliga, 2010; Konakahara, 
2015). They have reported findings which suggest that disagreeing in colloquial settings can 
signal sociability, and therefore emphasize that disagreements should not be exclusively linked to 
negative terms, since they may serve as an indicator for solidarity (Angouri & Tseliga, 2010; 
Georgakopoulou, 2001; Konakahara, 2015). Scholars have also pointed out that previous CA-
studies have had a limited view of disagreements, as they have predominantly looked at single 
utterances (e.g. Sifianou, 2012; Marra, 2012). One needs to consider the possibility that the 
appointed interactions in the study may draw on previous exchanges. Additionally, the source of 
the disagreement itself “may be located beyond the current exchange” (Sifianou, 2012, p. 1555), 
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leading previous research to emphasize the need to define the context of the interaction, as well 
as describe the local practice (Angouri & Locher, 2012). In fact, expressing disagreement is 
perceived as appropriate in some settings, because the context allows it to be so. This observation 
has been argued to be true for business settings in particular (Angouri, 2012). 
 
Research on the expression of disagreement in the business discourse community differs fairly 
from that of the original perception (e.g. Pomerantz, 1984). For instance, an analysis of 
disagreements in a high-stakes business context reported that contrasting views are required in 
such a setting (Marra, 2012). Disagreement can be attributed with conflict in some communities, 
but in other communities, challenge is expected and routine; hence, disagreement could contribute 
to ways of behaving appropriately (Marra, 2012, p. 1588). Additionally, other findings indicated 
numerous situations where disagreement served as a means to create better understanding of the 
status quo (i.e. their role), as opposed to changing opinions with whom the speaker is attempting 
to disagree. A study on disagreements in multicultural ‘problem-solving’ meetings reveals that it 
is a regular everyday reality and practice for the business professionals (Angouri, 2012). This 
finding is supported by the earlier suggestion that deviating opinions are more than acceptable, 
but is also an intrinsic part of any negotiation process and task-oriented event (Ehlich & Wagner, 
1995). 
 
An influential study that specifically addressed disagreements in a business context is Stalpers 
(1995). Though the term ‘BELF’ was not established at that time, her study was partially based 
around negotiators who used English as a business lingua franca. Stalpers (1995) defined 
disagreement as an act that is carried out in two manifestations of divergence in common ground: 
namely, in cases of misunderstanding and/or dissent. The case of misunderstanding implies that 
the participants of the interaction erroneously believe that there is a common ground. The case of 
dissent, on the other hand, refers to the participants being aware of the fact that they do not share 
common ground due to differing opinions. Moreover, she argues that when disagreement occurs, 
common ground needs to be re-established in order for the discourse to ensue; however, common 
ground does not necessarily entail common opinions. When this occurs, disagreements call for 
additional interactional effort (e.g. repair). Stalpers (1995) maintains that the expression of 
disagreements can have various realizations. For example, they can be explicit negations or highly 
mitigated indirect expressions.  
 
The mitigated expressions of disagreement were found to be delivered in various ways. It has 
been reported in CA-studies that disagreements call for additional interactional work due to them 
being regarded as socially dispreferred (e.g. Pomerantz, 1984). Brown and Levinson (1987) 
therefore listed nine characteristics of dispreferred acts, subsequently expanded on by Stalpers 
(1995), addressing them as mitigation strategies. Stalpers argues that mitigation strategies serve 
as a feature that allows researchers to pinpoint and distinguish disagreements from agreements, 
which ultimately improves our understanding of the expression. Moreover, their function is said 
to reduce certain unwelcome effects on the hearer’s face, and to soften the impact of the FTA of 
disagreement (Brown & Levinson, 1987 in Stalpers, 1995). Stalpers’ (1995) study distinguished 
ten characterizations of mitigating elements, which she subsequently divided into three main 
categories. Category (A) included strategies employed to delay the disagreement act by a token 
agreement; discourse marker; appreciation or apology; pause; by being displaced over more than 
one speaking turn; or hesitation. Category (B) lists disagreement episodes that are accompanied 
by a statement supporting the argument, which could be in the shape of adding an explanation, 
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defense or justification. Lastly, category (C) refers to clause internal modification, which includes 
the use of modal verbs and indirectness where an explicit rejection is absent. It should also be 
noted that a disagreement act may reflect multiple strategies (Bjørge, 2012, p. 410; Stalpers, 1995, 
p. 278). The present paper will use Stalpers’ (1995) categories to discuss the exponents of 
disagreements found in the data.  
 
In the case of BELF, previous research has essentially proven that interactions are predominantly 
consensus-oriented, cooperative, and mutually supportive (see section 2.1). Though this 
perception is not disputed, it should be recognized that (B)ELF interactions are not always 
consensus-oriented (e.g. House, 2002; Knapp, 2011). Few studies have reported disagreements 
being used in (B)ELF contexts, and those that are available are somewhat contradictory. Bjørge 
(2012) raised the notion that expressing disagreement appropriately in business negotiations is a 
necessary skill, since the context means handling discord while preserving a working relationship 
with the opposing party. In order to identify ways to achieve this skill, the author compared 
recommendations of linguistic forms in business English textbooks with simulated business 
negotiations. The participants of the study were students of business subjects and analyzed as an 
ELF community of practice. The aforementioned mitigation strategies listed above were also 
represented in her study. Bjørge (2012) also included episodes of disagreement that did not reflect 
any of the mitigating devices, labeling them as ‘unmitigated’ disagreements. The English 
textbooks yielded recommendations that contained the disagreement markers “think”, “no”, and 
“but”. Also, the book suggested using an introductory mitigating phrase or clause. The BELF 
negotiations demonstrated mitigated disagreements being the dominant form in the conversational 
data. Furthermore, the participants appeared to be inclined towards employing mitigating devices 
that represented category A and B from Stalpers (1995), as well as a combination of both. 
Instances of unmitigated disagreements were also found in Bjørge’s (2012) data, commonly 
expressed in turn-initial position and introduced by the markers “but” or “no”. These could also 
be structured in the form of ‘blunt contradictions’. Lastly, she wished to highlight two forms that 
had thus far received little attention in previous BELF research. Primarily, the delaying strategy 
that was frequently used in combination with added support (i.e. Category A followed by B). 
Secondly, unmitigated disagreements are argued to have been widely under-researched due to the 
lacking syntactic complexity. Thus, Bjørge (2012) emphasizes the interest of exploring whether 
lack of mitigation impacts the process of achieving successful communication from a discourse 
analytical perspective. 
 
Interestingly, a discourse analytic approach on group discussions in ELF contexts had been 
carried out prior to Bjørge’s (2012) study. House (2002a) reported on many instances of 
unmitigated disagreements in her data. Moreover, there was a significantly low frequency of 
discourse strategies that softened the impact of the FTA. The participants appeared to be 
employing explicit negations through the use of the marker “no”, ignoring any options of strategic 
face-saving means (House, 2002a, p. 254). In a following paper, House (2002b) claimed that the 
use of explicit negations was due to ELF speakers lack of ‘pragmatic fluency’. In other words, 
ELF speakers were incapable of delivering the intended meaning effectively and in a coherent 
manner (2002b, p. 262). Konakahara (2015) countered this claim by stating that House’s (2002b) 
view of pragmatic fluency was implicitly based on native-speaker norms, resulting in a deficit 
way of observing the performance of ELF users. Additionally, Konakahara (2015) stated that one 
should not assess the performance of ELF speakers from the perspective of prefabricated native-
speaker norms. Instead, whether (un)mitigated disagreements cause communicative disturbance 
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for those involved in the interaction should be explored through an analysis of a sequence of 
interactions. Thus, a conversation analytic approach was deemed as appropriate, as it incorporates 
the participants’ view in the analysis (Konakahara, 2015, p. 105).  
 

Konakahara’s study focused on simulated casual conversations in ELF settings, and investigated 
how the FTA of disagreement is sequentially organized, employing CA. The study reported 
several cases where disagreement was produced devoid of mitigation devices (i.e. unmitigated). 
This was found in segments where a speaker denied what had previously been stated, and 
subsequently supplied what was believed to be the correct information. The key finding made by 
the author was that there were no disagreement episodes that resulted in communication 
breakdown, despite the lack of face-saving devices. By viewing the matter based on Grice’s 
Maxims (1975), the author deemed that the participants followed the cooperative principle as they 
demonstrated a ‘willingness’ to supply correct information and reach mutual understanding 
(2015, p. 120). The recipients of the disagreement participated collaboratively in the process of 
meaning negotiation by showing acceptance of the disagreement or adding other pieces of 
relevant information. This suggests that ELF speakers do not avoid expressing disagreement in 
order to ensure mutual understanding. Though Konakahara revealed findings of high relevance 
for the present study, one must take into account that the interactions in her study were not high-
stakes, nor naturally-occurring. 
 
Differing largely from casual conversation is high-stakes talk, e.g. academic discourse. 
Björkman’s study (2015) focused on the expression of disagreement in academic ELF settings, 
specifically high-stakes PhD supervision meetings. Using CA, she investigated naturally-
occurring academic discourse, reporting a high frequency of disagreements. She argues that the 
high frequency of disagreements can be associated with the high-stakes genre of PhD supervision. 
In other words, Björkman suggests that the disagreement episodes found in her data are genre-
related, and that the expression of disagreement is an integral part of such high-stakes settings 
(2015, p. 222). As previously mentioned (section 1), a core aspect of the PhD supervision meeting 
is to critically analyze the work in question. The importance lies in that the supervisor needs to 
state the problematic features of the paper to possibly ensure improved quality. Thus, it is 
suggested that critical thinking as a skill would be difficult to achieve if they were to agree with 
each other on every aspect of the research paper (2015, p. 222). Lastly, disagreements may not 
only be a natural element of high-stakes PhD supervision, but possibly judged as preferred. This 
finding correlates with the previous studies focusing on business settings outlined above (e.g. 
Angouri, 2012; Marra, 2012).  
 
Related to the present study is Wolfartsberger (2011) who focused on the correlation between 
expressing disagreement and simultaneous speech in BELF group meetings. Similar to other 
studies (e.g. Angouri, 2012; Marra, 2012), these business encounters were referred to as outcome-
oriented. The author found that the business professionals displayed disagreement through 
interruption of the speaker’s talk. The significant finding of the study indicated that in business 
contexts, disagreements ought to be articulated instantly. This argument was emphasized by the 
business professionals themselves, and they maintained that the disagreement would be irrelevant 
if expressed in subsequent turns. This is essentially due to the primary concern that is inherently 
in business negotiations; namely, there is a need to prioritize disambiguity over personal 
alignment (Firth, 2009; Wolfartsberger, 2011). Thus, it is suggested that interruption and 
disagreement is an expected action among the business professionals. Moreover, speakers in a 
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BELF context do not always seek agreement; instead, they potentially adhere to the emergent 
communicative needs and express disagreement when it is required (Wolfartsberger, 2011). 
 
Considering that the present study focuses on naturally-occurring BELF discourse, as well as the 
context of business negotiations, it is important that the definition of disagreement adopted is 
appropriate. Disagreement is simply the expression of a different view from that of the other 
speaker(s) (Sifianou, 2012). Furthermore, the primary focus is not necessarily on severe cases of 
conflict but general disagreement which entails any kind of differing views, including rejection 
of a proposition. Moreover, disagreement(s) can have a variety of realizations. For instance, they 
can be explicit negations of the previous speaker’s statement, or highly mitigated indirect 
expressions (Stalpers, 1995, p. 278).  
 
The present paper considers the following three main categories of mitigation strategies: 
 

A)   Delay (e.g. pausing or expression of weak or token agreement: ‘yeah but’) 
B)   Added Support (adding a supporting statement to the disagreement: explanation, 

evidence, defense) 
C)   Modulation/Indirectness 

 
As for disagreements that do not reflect any mitigation strategy, referred to as ‘unmitigated’ 
disagreement, the present paper has considered definitions from various studies that are of 
pertinence (e.g. Bjørge, 2012; Konakahara, 2015; Stalpers, 1995; Wolfartsberger, 2011). In the 
case of unmitigated disagreement, speakers manage to express their opinion or rejection in a clear 
manner devoid of ambiguity, commonly as turn-initials (Bjørge, 2012). They can take the form 
of: 
 

A)   Blunt contradictions (e.g. ‘that is not the issue here that’s not what I’m asking about’) 
B)   Markers of negation (e.g. ‘No or not’) 
C)   Interrupting or overlapping speech 

 
In a study by Bjørge (2010) that focused on active listening in BELF negotiations, she identified 
three different phases that makes up a business negotiation, namely (i) introduction, in which 
business professionals participate in relationship building, commonly through small talk; (ii) 
information exchange/persuasion, which is the core of the negotiation that entailed technical talk 
on content issues, bargaining and resolving conflicting interests; (iii) conclusion, which is where 
the business professionals sum up the agreement, introduced by e.g. ‘yes I think we can agree on 
that´ (Bjørge, 2010, p. 199). 
  
2.3 Defining face-to-face business negotiations 

 
A negotiation in its basic meaning can be defined as both dyadic and polyadic. As for the 
mechanics of a negotiation, it is described as a process in which an exchange of goods or services 
between two or more parties transpires. The parties involved in the negotiation ultimately seek an 
agreement regarding the exchange rate for all involved (Robbins, 2013). Furthermore, a 
negotiation is also defined as a process of interaction in which the objective is to create and 
manage ongoing relationships with those involved. Research has suggested that a fundamental 
part of successful negotiation is to value long-term business relationships (Vuorela, 2005). It is 
argued that effective negotiation should not include any type of outmaneuvering of the opposing 
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party to get the best out of them, as this will generally end as a short-term benefit. If the main 
objective is not to specifically have a brief business encounter, one should aim for a long-term 
relationship, as it can result in fruitful outcomes in the future (Vuorela, 2005) Hence, being 
cooperative and consensus-oriented is emphasized, despite its inherent competitive nature 
(Planken, 2005). Scholars (e.g. Charles, 1996; Firth, 1995) acknowledge that there are some 
regularities and recurring patterns present in business negotiations, irrespective of matters of 
dispute and contextual factors. The scholars thus further explored whether a certain ‘socio-
pragmatic framework for negotiations’ could be detected. Charles (1996) argued that the age of 
the business relationship heavily influences the discourse used by business professionals. Lastly, 
despite the impact recent advancement in technology has had on the ways in which business 
transactions are conducted in the global marketplace, it has not replaced face-to-face business 
negotiations. It is argued that face-to-face contact is vital when dealing with potential clients 
(Vuorela, 2005).  
 
Another definition of negotiation describes it as a speech event where the participants make the 
goals explicit by verbally referring to them, and that the goals are subsequently met by the 
opposing party. Thus, the term ‘goal-oriented’ coupled with negotiation can be deemed as part of 
the general description of business negotiation (Wagner, 1995; Wolfartsberger, 2011). While 
goals need to be made explicit for all parties involved for it to be considered a negotiation, 
business professionals may also have hidden agendas with other types of goals that are not 
explicitly stated. This is argued to contribute to the very notion of negotiation as it demonstrates 
an asymmetry of knowledge by the opposing parties, thus creating the need for negotiation 
(Wagner, 1995). The notion also connects with the definition of the ‘business’ element of BELF. 
Namely, it is referred to as a professional domain that includes internationally operating 
companies and people representing a variety of ‘cultural identities’ (Jameson, 2007). These 
people create a domain that can be characterized by its goal-oriented (inter)actions; drive for 
efficient use of resources such as time and money; and the general ambition for win-win scenarios 
(Kankaanranta & Planken, 2010, p. 381). Furthermore, due to the competitiveness that is 
international business, BELF-contexts are regarded as high-stakes (Louhiala-Salminen et al., 
2005). 
 

3. Setting, methodology and data 

3.1 Setting 

 
The data were collected at a large-scale event in Germany called ‘Medica’ which is seen as the 
‘World forum for medicine’. The event focuses on business-to-business encounters that are 
primarily relationship driven, as opposed to product driven that instead describes business-to-
client meetings. It is an international trade fair, and the general purpose of the event is for 
manufacturers to promote new products to the market and to find potential distributors within the 
medical sector. The three-day long event houses around 5,000 exhibitors from around the world 
in over 19 halls. A business professional at a company located in Sweden was contacted by the 
author of the present paper and was allowed to accompany him on his business trip. The trip had 
seven business meetings scheduled for two days. The first day included five meetings with 
distributors from Spain, Portugal, Belgium, France, and Iran. The remaining two meetings were 
held on the second day with distributors from Germany and the Czech Republic. Table 1 below 
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presents all of the participants who took part in the business meetings, and Table 2 demonstrates 
which participants partook in which meeting.  
 
The 11 participants of the present study originate from eight different linguistic and cultural 
backgrounds. All of the subjects (six males and five females) were informed of the study and gave 
consent to be audio-recorded before the meetings took place. The consent form was signed once 
the meeting had concluded (See Appendix A). It is important to note for the present study that the 
participants had been in contact on several occasions before these meetings. They are in the same 
market when it comes to specific products, and have thus either collaborated on earlier projects 
or been on opposing sides on other occasions. It is thus recognized that these are not first-time 
encounters between any of the parties. The participant named Marco is with whom the author of 
the present study first established contact, and he is thus present in all negotiations. His company 
is based in Sweden and focuses primarily on the development, manufacturing and sales of 
diagnostic kits based on genetic analytical practices. Marco is responsible for the sales of the 
products that are manufactured at the company. He operates mainly in Eurasia and is in constant 
contact with distributors that are looking to implement products of this kind in their regions. 
 
Table 1. Participants’ fictitious names, native language, nationality, and role at their respective company 

Code name L1 Country of birth Role 

Marco Italian Italy Sales Manager 

Valentina Spanish Spain Sales Manager 

Carla Spanish Spain Product Manager 

Eduardo Portuguese Portugal General Manager 

Danièle French Belgium General Manager 

Valérie French France Sales Manager 

Charlie English England General Manager 

Nahid Persian Iran Sales Manager 

Behrouz Persian Iran IT Manager 

Dirk German Germany Sales Manager 

Andrej Czech Czech Republic General Manager 

 

The business professionals were arranged to meet at the gathering, in one of the large exhibition 
halls. Due to the sheer amount of people who attended the fair, the meetings were held at the 
closest and most convenient spot possible, which often ended up being in a place with many other 
visitors passing by. The halls had many booths in which manufacturers exhibited their products 
along with sitting areas where meetings could be held. Except for meeting 1, all of the meetings 
were held in a booth of this kind, where they would either stand next to a table or sit around one. 
Meeting 1 was held in a nearby restaurant where many of the visitors had lunch in combination 
while conducting their business. The recording device was placed in the middle of the table once 
the meetings started, yet the researcher’s involvement was made sure to be as unobtrusive as 
possible while being a non-participant observer. It was very common for the participants of the 
meeting to take notes with pen and paper during the negotiations to either explain matters that 
involved a lot of numbers, or further illustrate an idea or point. Despite there being considerable 
background noise from other people around them, the participants did not appear to be bothered 
at any point. Instead, the negotiations were followed through smoothly in the practical aspects.  
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Table 2. Order of the recorded business meetings, participants, and meeting duration 

Meeting Participants Duration 

1 Marco — Valentina & Martina 36:04 

2 Marco — Eduardo 16:01 

3 Marco — Danièle 25:15 

4 Marco — Valérie & Charlie 31:30 

5 Marco — Nahid & Behrouz  17:08 

6 Marco — Dirk 53:18 

7 Marco — Andrej 53:39 

 
3.2 Methodology and data 

 
The present study adopts a conversation analytic approach which allows for a careful analysis of 
the discourse activities that are of interest from the perspective of the participants (Firth, 1996). 
It is an important feature of CA to utilize since the business negotiation is a part of the participants’ 
natural context, and not prompted by research. This approach goes hand-in-hand with the 
research-based notion that CA assumes that the actions/interactions are responsive to the context 
of their construction (Pomerantz & Fehr, 2011). This assumption implies that CA takes naturally-
occurring instances of interaction as its analytic focus (it is possible to perform CA on non-
naturally occurring data as well, but is dispreferred). CA-scholars describe such interactions as 
the prime epitome of sociality (e.g. Schegloff, 2006).  
 
The selection of CA as the core methodology in (B)ELF studies is not uncommon (see e.g. Bjørge, 
2012; Björkman, 2014; Cogo, 2009; Du-Babcock, 2009; Firth, 1996; Kaur, 2011a, b). CA is, 
among other reasons, used for its approach to clarify the methodic organization of the talk in the 
interaction (i.e. talk-in-interaction). Fundamentally, it means that CA looks at the various 
structural properties of an interaction, or the way contingencies may have an influence on the 
interaction. For instance, different conversation analytic scholars have looked at turn-taking, 
repair, sequential organization, and the overall structure of episodes of interaction (e.g. Sacks, 
Jefferson & Schegloff 1974). Disagreement episodes have been described as socially dispreferred 
and therefore call for more interactional work, given that the interactional work arguably has the 
function of preventing negative consequences to the relationship between the interlocutors 
(Brown & Levinson, 1978; Stalpers, 1995). This type of interactional work (e.g. repair and 
insertion sequences) requires several turns and is needed before the development of common 
ground can continue and therefore create unexpected patterns in the conversation structure 
(Björkman, 2015; Stalpers, 1995).  
 
A prototypical CA approach focuses exclusively on the recordings and transcripts, devoid from 
outside elements in the shape of contextual information (e.g. participant’s backgrounds and 
previous business encounters) (Deterding, 2013). It is important to note that, unlike traditional 
CA, the present study will have to consider contextual factors regarding the business negotiations. 
For the purposes of the present study, it is understood that one must consider external information 
for a more accurate representation of the business negotiations. This attention to external details 
is due to previous research stating that expressing disagreement is highly dependent on the 
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context, making it important for the study to define it thoroughly (Angouri, 2012; Konakahara, 
2015; Marra, 2012). Furthermore, as previously mentioned, the participants of the study have had 
previous business-related encounters as they are long-term partners or competitors. These earlier 
encounters could arguably also have an impact on the interaction since the relational histories of 
the participants, purpose of the negotiation, and local knowledge has the potential of affecting or 
determining the way disagreements are expressed (Angouri, 2012, p. 1576; Sifianou, 2012). 
Therefore, the present paper considers elements of the interaction that involves both contextual 
and linguistic factors.  
 
The recordings from the business negotiations were collected in order to review the BELF 
discourse and subsequently develop an analysis. The data consist of 3 hours and 54 minutes of 
naturally-occurring BELF discourse that was recorded with a mobile phone. The data represent 
business-to-business negotiations in which a manufacturer negotiates with various distributors. 
The recordings were transcribed using conversation analytic tools (Kaur, 2011), along with a 
notation scheme similar to previous scholars’, e.g. Cogo (2009) and Kaur (2011) (see Appendix 
B). The tools used to transcribe the recordings were: Ableton Live coupled with Microsoft Word. 
The former tool is a ‘digital audio workstation’ (commonly referred to as DAW), which is a 
program used primarily by experts in sound-engineering and music production. The program was 
selected for its capability of handling any kind of audio-files in terms of flexibility and simplicity, 
thus aiding the process of transcribing significantly. The program allows the user to view the 
exact time (to the millisecond), creating color patterns for better organization, as well as providing 
an overview of all recordings in one window. Finally, the recordings also have the function of 
allowing other to assess the very same material used by the analyst (Pomerantz & Fehr, 2011).  
 

4. Results 

It is important to note that the present study has chosen to include lengthier transcripts that 
showcase the disagreement episode(s). This decision was made due to the fundamental need for 
longer units when studying any conversational phenomena (Brown & Levinson, 1987), as well as 
the need to consider previous encounters, since it has been recognized that a disagreement may 
have been raised due to factors that are beyond the current interaction (Sifianou, 2012, p. 1554). 
Since the business professionals have all had previous contact (as explained in section 3) this 
notion is relevant; however, it is beyond the scope of the present paper to address the business 
relationships and previous encounters. Thus, the excerpts below are in the necessary length to 
illustrate the disagreement episode, as well as the point in which the participants reach common 
ground.  
 
Overall there were 15 cases of disagreement found in the data. It is important to note that several 
cases of disagreements that are regarded as repair (Stalpers, 1995) were found in the data and 
have been excluded (see Appendix C). Excerpt 1 illustrates one main episode of disagreement 
that is extended over several turns, expressed by Nahid who is the distributor. The transcription 
represents a negotiation of payment terms that could potentially benefit the distributors and their 
relationships with the customers. In this instance, as Marco proposes his idea regarding the 
payment terms (lines 1, 3, 5), Nahid expresses a disagreement as a turn-initial on line 6 in the 
form of an explicit negation “no no” that is preceded by the weak agreement token (Bjørge, 2012) 
“yeah”. Also, it appears that Nahid attempts to mitigate her initial disagreement by adding support 
in the shape of additional explanation (Stalpers, 1995) but is interrupted by Marco’s utterance that 
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overlaps hers (line 7). Due to overlapping speech, Nahid relinquishes her turn, which results in 
Marco taking the turn at the ‘transition relevant place’ (TRP) at lines 9-10 (Kaur, 2011b). Marco 
retries his attempt to negotiate for the extension of days in order to facilitate payment and asks 
whether the idea is plausible (line 10). Nahid rejects the idea with the explicit negation “no:” (line 
11) used in turn-initial position, and uttered in a slightly extended fashion. The turn-taking picks 
up a quicker pace during the following turns. As Marco accepts the rejection “ok” (line 12), Nahid 
nearly speaks simultaneously on line 13 where she ‘checks for confirmation’ (Björkman, 2014; 
Mauranen, 2006) overtly asking if Marco was referring to better payment terms for the customers 
(as opposed to for them). Nahid’s colleague appears to have understood what Marco was referring 
to and answers her question, which is followed by Marco’s answer (lines 14-16).  
 
Excerpt 1 
 
M: what about the payment terms we discussed (.) would this help? 1 
N: with the customers? 2 
M: no with you 3 
N: yeah= 4 
M: =I mean if I give you some latitude on the on the payment terms 5 
N: yeah no no it [doesn’t] 6 
M:     [so you can-] 7 
B: yeah 8 
(1.0) 9 
M: could be an advantage for customers no? 10 
N: no: 11 
M: no? ok= 12 
N: =no for the customers you mean? 13 
B: no no no no 14 
M: no [for you] 15 
B:       [for you] for us 16 
N: no for us right now it’s ok but in case of I have received an invoice we couldn’t  17 
     pay I will inform you ok regarding this just give us this time 18 
M: no no but I mean i- if you need to negotiate with the customers 19 
N: mhm 20 
M: and the customer find difficult hard to pay in advance for your kits 21 
N: mhm 22 
M: and if you want to give them thirty days so I can give you thirty days payment  23 
      terms do you think this will help customer to change or not?= 24 
N: =o- oh no in advance I mean forty-five days Marco (laughter) in Iran for customers 25 
M: ah ok ok ok [that’s that’s in advance] 26 
N:    [yeah yeah (laughter) yeah] 27 
B: the usual in Iran is thirty days to forty-five days 28 
M: to forty-five days ok 29 
 
As a misunderstanding is seemingly avoided, Nahid once again disagrees with Marco’s 
proposition on line 17. This time she is able to mitigate her turn-initial negation “no” with added 
support in the shape of explanation (Stalpers, 1995) (lines 17-18). However, it appears that the 
explanation given is insufficient since Marco indirectly signals misunderstanding in the following 
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line (19) “no no but I mean” and subsequently attempts to enhance clarification as an approach to 
repair the misunderstanding (Mauranen, 2006, p. 132). This is done by giving additional 
information (Konakahara, 2015) which is done over several turns (line 19, 21, 23, 24). While 
Marco is supplying additional information, Nahid signals comprehension through backchannels 
(Bjørge, 2010), using the non-lexical item “mhm” (lines 20, 22). During his turn, Marco 
elaborates on the issue of payment turns, proposing a solution regarding the amount of days of 
advance payment for both parties. Line 25 displays Nahid disagreeing with Marco once again 
with the turn-initial “no”, followed by added support of the disagreement through explanation. 
On the same line, Nahid attempts to repair the seeming misunderstanding “I mean”, so it appears 
the mitigation strategy proves to act also as a pragmatic strategy to enhance clarification. 
Additionally, Nahid starts to laugh which could be interpreted as an indirect mitigating device 
(Bjørge, 2012, p. 420). Ultimately, Marco signals understanding (line 26) through the agreement 
token “ok”. Similar information is reiterated by Behrouz (line 28), which Marco subsequently 
repeats (line 29) acting as a pragmatic strategy to confirm what has been said and to ensure mutual 
understanding (see ‘other-initiated repetition’ Björkman, 2014). This Excerpt (1) shows that 
issues are not resolved instantly, as many turns were needed to reach common ground.  
 
Excerpt 2 
 
In Excerpt 2, we see a disagreement episode that requires several turns of negotiation before 
common ground is achieved. Prior to what is shown in Excerpt 2, Dirk has raised the topic that 
some mutations are not detectable by Marco’s products (i.e. the ‘kit’), and stressed the need for a 
development/improvement of the product. This issue is uttered in line 1. Marco primarily attempts 
to justify his products that if Dirk’s company uses a combination of the kits the problem is solved 
(line 2). Dirk attempts to regain the turn but is interrupted (line 3-4). Marco disagrees with Dirk’s 
vision (line 5-6) as he states that they are developing a new product that will solve the issue. The 
disagreement is marked by “but” in line 5, which is followed by added support in the form of 
further explanation, mitigating the disagreement (Stalpers, 1995). Another mitigating strategy is 
possibly at play in this instance as well. Line 4 is judged to be displaying a delaying strategy, in 
this case as an expression of ‘weak agreement’ on line 4 and half of line 5, once the item “but” is 
reached, which introduces the disagreement (Bjørge, 2012, p. 419). It should also be noted that 
Marco uses the adjective “stupid” on line 6. This seems to strengthen the disagreement at hand. 
Despite its face-threatening connotations, Dirk does not seem to take offense or is discouraged. 
Instead, Dirk signals comprehension by confirming Marco’s explanation on line 9. 
 
D: and our problem is (1.5) the kit we currently have do not support these mutations 1 
M: not only in one but separately they do 2 
D: y:eah [bu-] 3 
M:          [but] that’s that’s what we are that’s what I explained to Jürgen (.) eh: even  4 
     though it’s a huge market I’m aware of it but as we are coming out with the (product)  5 
     it will be really (.) stupid to start developing something for for the fragment analysis  6 
     (.) cause eh for the fragment analysis you have to have a fixed panel so we have to  7 
     make a separate panel with these 7 mutations= 8 
D: =correct 9 
M: which means that next year the guidelines will change we will have to change again  10 
(1.0) 11 
just to give you an example 12 
(…) 13 
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M: which will tailor (.) the screening filter based on customers’ needs 14 
D: okay 15 
M: so you can have eh eh pre na- post natal screening eh eh: whatever screening you  16 
      like you can follow the (product) two guidelines so (.) you can have different filters  17 
      depending on what is your need 18 
(…) 19 
M: so you see the advantage 20 
D: yeah it’s a technical advantage definitely 21 
M: no it’s also clinical advantage also 22 
(…) 23 
M: with our current kit (.) you just have a panel and that’s it and if you want to change  24 
      it it will take one more year 25 
D:  oh okay= 26 
M: =not only for us for (company) as well for anybody working on this kind of platform      27 
     (1.5) that’s the huge difference 28 
D: okay I understand 29 
 
As they arrive at a TRP after the final argument from Marco, Dirk does not take the turn in line 
11. Marco sees the opportunity to further elaborate and retakes the turn and provides Dirk 
subsequently with an exhaustive example of how their new product will give the customers all 
the necessary components (e.g. lines 14, 16, 20, 22). These turns illustrate Marco negotiating for 
the new product, which could be deemed as an extension of the mitigation strategy of added 
support as he provides the listener with an extended explanation. The disagreement is ultimately 
settled as Dirk explicitly states that he understands what Marco is telling him; thus, common 
ground is reached. It should be noted that common ground does not necessarily imply common 
opinions (Stalpers, 1995). 
 
Excerpt 3 
 
The following segment demonstrates a disagreement that is unmitigated, where the speaker 
bluntly contradicts the previous statement. In this case, Marco overtly asks about the price Dirk’s 
company set for their products (line 1). Dirk appears to initially have problems identifying the 
correct amount and checks for confirmation (line 3). Marco confirms that he is talking about their 
own tests and repeats the initial question (line 4). Dirk acknowledges the question with the token 
agreement “yeah” and utters a price (line 5). Marco does not appear to agree with the indicated 
price as he delivers the unmitigated disagreement in the form of explicit negation “no” one line 
6. Dirk attempts to repair his previously uttered statement by using the markers “no no” but is 
interrupted by Marco (line 7). Marco expresses a contradictory statement of what he believes 
is/should be the correct figure (line 8). 
 
M: and this today cost how much are you charging today customers (2.0) 70 euros per test 50 1 
      euros per test [I don’t know] 2 
D:               [ah:: forty::] well one the (product) test? 3 
M: yeah our test [how much are you charging] 4 
D:    [yeah: uh:] 38 or something 5 
M: [no:] 6 
D:  [let me just guess] no no w- [it’s ehm] 7 



 

 17 

M:                                               [must be at least forty] fort- between forty and fifty euros 8 
(8.0) 9 
D: 38 10 
M: 38 11 
D: that’s right 12 
M: ok 13 
 
Excerpt 3 also included many instances of overlapping speech, of which the majority are judged 
to be in the form of ‘turn-competing overlap’ (Murata, 1994). It is only at the end of the segment 
that Marco interrupts Dirk to deliver the disagreeing statement quickly, possibly before Dirk has 
the chance to repair his initial statement. 
 
Excerpt 4 
 
Excerpt 4 illustrates another instance of mitigated disagreement, in which the mitigating strategy 
corresponds to the form of delay. The topic in this segment is regarding a third party company 
that reached out to Marco after having spoken to Valérie. According to the company, Valérie had 
expressed that Marco’s company is dissatisfied with their current software supplier. This 
information is reiterated by Marco (lines 5-7) by paraphrasing what he was told. The subsequent 
pause (line 8) demonstrates a TRP. Valérie assumes the turn and expresses disagreement (line 9), 
claiming that she did not state that Marco’s company is unhappy with the software supplier. 
Marco appears to not have fully understood what Valérie is disagreeing with him on and requests 
further clarification (Kaur, 2011) by raising an explicit question (line 10). Such question raising 
has been described as a mitigating element in previous ELF studies (Maiz-Arevalo, 2014). Valérie 
provides the requested information (line 11), which also shows a collaborative turn-completion 
as Marco speaks simultaneously as Valérie, deemed as supportive offers of help, often uttered in 
collaborative overlap (line 12) (Wolfartsberger, 2009). Ultimately, Marco accepts the 
disagreement by providing an agreement token “yeah” followed by “of course” (line 13). In the 
final line (13), Marco also establishes common ground by recognizing the reason behind the third 
party’s incorrect statement. He elaborates that that the third party in question “try to push it” ‘it’ 
refers to their services of software supply, ultimately agreeing that it was not Valérie who had 
made the statement. 
 
M: they contacted us 1 
V: they contacted you? 2 
M: yeah 3 
V: in the meantime? 4 
M: yeah they called immediately and said hey we heard that you are not happy with  5 
      current software supplier so here we are so we have a telephone conference  6 
   scheduled for tomorrow 7 
(1.5) 8 
V: I didn’t say that no  9 
M: you say what?  10 
V: I didn’t say that [you are not happy] 11 
M:         [we are not happy] 12 
M: yeah of course (.) they they (.) they try to push it 13 
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Moreover, this episode exhibits that the preferred next action would be to agree with Marco by 
confirming that she did indeed claim that they are not happy. Though Valérie disagreed, both 
actively participated in a negotiation of meaning to reach common ground (Konakahara, 2015). 
The sequencing of the disagreement in this instance includes the mitigation strategy of delaying, 
this time used in the form of pausing before expressing the disagreement. 
 
Excerpt 5 
 
Instance number 5 displays a disagreement that involves an ethical issue regarding a product. As 
the participants of the present study work with products involving genetic diseases, it is common 
that there are ethical guidelines for certain products to be followed by those who produce and sell 
them1. In this segment, Marco presents various benefits, as well as prices, of a product of this kind 
(lines 1-2, 5-6). Dirk signals comprehension through backchannelling in the form of “ok” in line 
4, as well as 8. Dirk takes the turn at the TRP (line 7-8) and uses the comprehension signal as a 
turn-initial. Moreover, as Dirk explicitly states “one problem remains”, Marco appears to wait for 
Dirk to further develop his initial statement and allows Dirk to retain the turn despite the lengthier 
pause (line 8). Dirk subsequently expresses the disagreement “the lab is not allowed to do it”. He 
appears to mitigate the disagreement with added support but is cut off by Marco’s overt requests 
for further information (lines 9-10). The disagreement is explained (i.e. adhering to Category B) 
since Dirk supplies Marco with additional information on lines 11, 13 and 14, which emphasizes 
the credibility of his statement (Stalpers, 1995, p. 278). 
 
Once the information is given, three expressions of disagreements ensue (lines 15-18), which 
could be due to new knowledge that leads to conflicting views. In these lines, Marco expresses a 
disagreement using the marker “but” in turn-initial position (line 15) and attempts to explain that 
“filters on the first level” is ethically correct since it does not show any superfluous genetic 
information than what the researcher seeks. Dirk disagrees with Marco’s statement in the 
subsequent line (16), expressing “yeah but” in turn-initial position and argues that genetic 
information is still kept. On Line 17, Marco utters “yeah but” turn-initially, which he follows by 
expressing a disagreement “you don’t see it” where ‘it’ refers to the genetic information. 
Furthermore, lines 17-18 demonstrate Marco adding support to the initial disagreement by 
drawing parallels to other products “it’s the same thing you do with the PBS”. This attempt is 
extended throughout several turns that have been left out (line 21), instead focusing on the lines 
in which common ground is achieved. Marco appears to successfully negotiate for the product 
since Dirk signals understanding with the agreement marker “ok” (line 24) once Marco ends his 
turn (line 22). 
 
M: if we sell our (product) test at somewhere between 150 to 200 euros and they can do  1 
      both (0.5) they have both they don’t have to re-run 2 
(0.5) 3 
D: ok 4 
M: for this kind of price you think there is a reimbursement for this if you consider this  5 
      plus this 6 
(1.0) 7 

                                                        
1 The use of these diagnostic products is strictly regulated by government laws and by ethical aspects. 
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D: ok (.) one problem remains (2.0) the lab is not allowed to do it (1.0) the pro-  8 
     if the [uhm] 9 
M:          [why?] 10 
D: concerning the German uh genetics law (0.5) there’s a law for human genetics 11 
M: yeah 12 
D: gind diagnostics (xxx) (0.5) you are not allowed to do anything that was not explicitly  13 
     ordered 14 
M: but that’s the reason why they put filters on the first level 15 
D: yeah but you- you did it anyway cause you’ve kept the data= 16 
M: =yeah but you don’t see it that’s the- it’s the same [thing] you do with the with  17 
      the PBS 18 
D:                                           [well] 19 
D: o:k 20 
(…) 21 
M: so ethically this is a correct procedure 22 
(1.0) 23 
D: ok24 
 
Excerpt 5 demonstrates disagreements that are mitigated by both participants. On line 8, three 
mitigation strategies are identified. The first disagreement episode is prefaced and modulated by, 
first a weak agreement with the agreement marker “ok”, second a ‘qualifier’, i.e.  “one problem 
remains”; furthermore, the present paper suggests that this utterance also functions as an 
announcement that a disagreement act is about to be delivered (Stalpers, 1995, p. 278). The second 
strategy involves a pause that occurs before the delivery of the disagreement. Thus, the first 
disagreement delivered on line 8 is highly mitigated by use of delay, and could potentially also 
include added support from the speaker if the interruption did not occur. We also see Marco 
expressing disagreement with the marker “but” in turn-initial position. Both participants use the 
token agreement “yeah” that prefaces the disagreement on lines 16-17. These token agreements 
function as mitigating elements (Stalpers, 1995, p. 278). It should also be noted that they function 
as acknowledgment tokens that signal understanding of the previous speaker’s utterance 
(Konakahara, 2015). The tokens are followed by the disagreement marker “but” in both cases. 
 
Excerpt 6 
 
In this segment, the Spanish distributors express concern regarding lack of knowledge about a 
specific product. For the purpose of the present paper, the names of the products have not been 
removed in order to maintain full clarity of the excerpt (note that they have been codified). 
Valentina states the problem on line 1, which is confirmed by all remaining participants (lines 2-
3) through (non-)lexical backchannels. Valentina attempts to continue her turn but is interrupted 
by Marco (lines 4-5), as he probably recognizes the need to address the knowledge gap. While 
Marco is in the process of doing so, he gets interrupted (lines 5-6) by overlapping speech. On line 
6, Valentina reiterates the problem, but this time she includes another product called ‘AL’. Line 
7 illustrates Valentina’s co-worker signaling agreement with her statement. Concurrently, Marco 
interrupts Valentina (line 8) and expresses disagreement rather vehemently as Marco uses the 
explicit negation “no” (multiple times, in a fast paced fashion) as a turn-initial, followed by a 
contradictory statement (Bjørge, 2012, p. 422) “for AL you know”. The disagreement appears to 
not be due to conflicting opinions, as Marco seems to provide additional information regarding 
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the product, but more a disagreement to further clarify information regarding the product. Thus, 
the additional information that follows (lines 8, 10, 12, 14-17) is judged to be acting as added 
support for the turn-initial unmitigated disagreement. Though Marco’s interruption usually entails 
a higher risk of not adhering to rapport management (Bjørge, 2012), alongside the multiple 
disagreement markers “no”, it does not appear to have a negative impact on the negotiation due 
to the mitigation strategy of added support. Furthermore, Marco appears to be successful since 
the disagreement is ultimately settled on lines 18-19 as the distributors signal comprehension 
“mhm” and understanding “I understand”. 
 
V: what is clear is that we have no idea about PBS 1 
M: [exactly] 2 
C:  [uhuhuhuh] 3 
V: this is- 4 
M: so (.) eh that’s [that’s why I say it’s eh-] 5 
V:       [but PBS for AL] PBS for anythi-= 6 
C:       [uhuhuhuh] 7 
M: =no no no wait eh for AL you know is the same customer 8 
C: mhm 9 
M: that will eventually move to the PBS platform- 10 
V: yeah but eh:- 11 
M: if they decide they decide if they don’t decide nobody else will do it 12 
V: yeah yeah but eh- 13 
M: from this aspect you have eh an advant we have eh an advantage compared to to to  14 
the others 15 
(…) 16 
M: that’s why I’m trying to protect you on the cystic fibrosis market 17 
V: mhm I understand 18 
C: mhm 19 
 
Though Marco’s disagreement reaches settlement, it did not do so instantaneously as it required 
considerable interactive work. We see that Carla produces the comprehension backchannel 
“mhm”, acting as a turn-continuer (Bjørge, 2010), on line 9, allowing Marco to continue the added 
explanation (line 10). Interestingly, the explanation is possibly considered as insufficient since 
Valentina interrupts Marco to potentially express disagreement (line 11) using the agreement 
token “yeah” followed by the disagreement marker “but”. The marker “but” is also regularly used 
to present a counterargument (Bjørge, 2012, p. 418), which could be the case here since her 
interruption can be interpreted as a means of entering the debate. The very same type of sequence 
happens again (lines 12-13), where Valentina potentially wishes to express disagreement but is 
once more interrupted by Marco, appearing to be very adamant about leaving little space for 
conflicting statements. 
 
Looking at all the disagreement episodes, we identify a pattern consisting of disagreements being 
expressed either in turn-initial position (e.g. Excerpt 6), or mid-turn position if the disagreement 
is preceded by mitigating element(s) (e.g. Excerpt 2). No disagreements were found to be 
expressed in final position. The present paper found a total of 15 disagreement episodes, all of 
which were expressed during phase II, i.e. the core part of the negotiation (Bjørge, 2010). 
Additionally, the disagreement episodes were solely on content-related topics and involved a lot 
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of technical talk. Specifically, the participants of the study expressed disagreement predominantly 
on the counterpart’s proposition (e.g. Excerpt 5) or on relevant information (e.g. prices or 
logistics). The recurring disagreement markers in the professionals’ speech were typically “not”, 
“no”, and “but”; additionally, items such as “problem” and “won’t” were identified. Moreover, 
the participants appeared to have a preference of uttering the agreement token “yeah” in 
combination with the marker “but”, creating yeah + but in turn-initial position. The disagreement 
episodes often entailed a use of mitigation strategies, where the participants regularly employed 
either a delaying strategy (e.g. Excerpt 4), added support (e.g. Excerpt 1), or a combination of 
several mitigation strategies (e.g. Excerpt 2). Out of the 15 disagreement episodes found in the 
data, two (see Table 3) were cases in which the disagreement did not reflect a mitigation strategy, 
where both were in the form of ‘blunt contradictions’ (e.g. ‘no must be at least forty euros’) 
(Bjørge, 2012). Table 3 illustrates the disagreement episodes that were either unmitigated or 
included mitigation strategies, as well as specifically showing the way they were delivered.  
 
Table 3 – Overview of unmitigated vs. mitigated disagreement episodes 

Disagreement episode Meeting Unmitigated Mitigated 

1  1 – Spain (Excerpt 6)  Added support 
2 2 – Portugal  Added support 
3 3 – Belgium  Laughter + Added support 
4 3 – Belgium  Laughter 
5 3 – Belgium  Added support 
6 4 – France (Excerpt 4)  Delay 

7 4 - France  Delay 
8 4 – France  Added support 
9 5 – Iran (Excerpt 1)  Added support + Laughter 
10 6 – Germany (Excerpt 3) Blunt contradiction  
11 6 – Germany (Excerpt 2)  Delay + added support 
12 6 – Germany (Excerpt 5)  Delay + added support 
13 6 – Germany  Added support 
14 6 – Germany Blunt contradiction  
15 6 – Germany  Delay + added support 

 
In the case of delay, the business professionals in the data employed two ways to stall the delivery 
of disagreement, one of which was by pausing, as seen in Excerpt 4 and 5. The other was by 
means of weak agreement in turn-initial position, commonly through the use of the token “yeah” 
but also in syntactically structured utterances as seen in Excerpt 2. The participants were found 
to frequently use added support as a mitigating device. These were seemingly used to justify the 
disagreement by further explaining why they disagreed. The findings of the present study also 
revealed a minor inclination towards combining the two mitigation strategies. In line with 
previous findings on both naturally-occurring ELF discourse and disagreements in BELF 
negotiations (e.g. Bjørge, 2012; Björkman, 2015), few or no instances of the mitigation strategy 
that corresponds to Category C (i.e. use of modulation/Indirectness) were found in the present 
study. The implications of the results outlined in the present section will be further discussed 
below. 
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5. Discussion 

The purpose of the present study was to address the following questions: (i) how do business 
professionals express disagreement? (ii) Are the disagreements mitigated, and if so, what 
mitigation strategies are employed? Seven naturally-occurring business-to-business negotiations 
were analyzed, in which matters such as price, logistics and marketing ideas served as the main 
topics of the negotiation. The qualitative approach of CA used to analyze the data allowed for an 
in-depth look at the ways in which disagreement is expressed by business professionals in their 
natural setting. The findings demonstrated instances where disagreement is expressed in turn-
initial position, commonly followed by a mitigating element in the form of added support. 
Disagreements were also found to be expressed in mid-turn position, which had been preceded 
by the mitigation strategy of delay, where pauses and weak agreement appeared to be functioning 
as a signal that a disagreement is about to be delivered. The analysis revealed a frequent use of 
“not”, “no” and “but”, as well as single instances of the items “problem” and “won’t” as 
disagreement markers, which were found in previous research in (B)ELF contexts (e.g. Bjørge, 
2012; Björkman, 2015; Konakahara, 2015).  
 
Furthermore, out of the 15 disagreement episodes found in the analysis, a total of 13 included 
mitigating devices (Bjørge, 2012). This high frequency of mitigation strategies employed by the 
participants confirms the suggestion that ‘dispreferred acts’ (i.e. disagreements) characteristically 
carry mitigating devices in business negotiations (Stalpers, 1995, p. 280). The findings also 
identified instances where a combination of mitigation strategies were used, i.e. delay followed 
by added support (see Table 3). Such use of a combination of strategies has been mentioned in 
only a small number of previous studies (see Bjørge, 2012 and Stalpers, 1995). Since there were 
no overt instances of disturbance in the present dataset, we may suggest that the use of a 
combination of strategies may have contributed to the communicative effectiveness here. The 
listed mitigation strategy reflected in Category C, i.e. Modulation/Indirectness was not present in 
the data of the current analysis, which is similar to Bjørge’s (2012) study, where she reported few 
instances of strategy C as well. This absence may be due to BELF speakers not relying solely on 
this form for clarity, as it entails expressing disagreement in a rather unambiguous fashion. Since 
negotiations of this kind are high-stakes, it is judged that the negotiators do not aspire to spend 
time clarifying diffuse accounts of opinion.   
 
Other features that have not received much attention in the current field are interruptions as a way 
of signaling disagreement (Murata, 1994) and laughter that potentially functions as a mitigating 
device (Bjørge, 2012). Both of these features were occasionally identified in the sequencing of 
disagreement episodes and had different functions. In the case of disagreement, interruption has 
been previously reported as a way to, not only enter the debate, but to do so quickly so that the 
disagreement is expressed immediately. Interruption is suggested to be used to ensure that the 
disagreement is still relevant to the previously uttered statement or proposition (Wolfartsberger, 
2009; 2011). Similar episodes can be found in the present study, and they all appear to function 
as a means of signaling disagreement (e.g. excerpt 1, 2 and 6). Interruption is also deemed as a 
way of delivering a disagreement act that is unmitigated, which is known to increase the imminent 
threat to the counterpart’s face and should be avoided (Konakahara, 2015). Interestingly, the 
instances of interruption in the present findings prove that business professionals possibly do not 
avoid the unmitigated action (see Excerpt 3).  
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Secondly, no overt cases of communication breakdown occurred once a speaker had been 
interrupted. In fact, the present findings revealed cases where a speaker was continuously 
interrupted (see excerpt 6). Thus, it appears that negotiators in BELF contexts do interrupt each 
other to express disagreement, which could be explained by the competitive nature that is business 
negotiations and that there is a constant contest for the floor (Bjørge, 2012, p. 421). In the case of 
laughter, despite not being an equally prominent feature in the participant’s speech, it was present 
in some of the disagreement episodes. It has been interpreted as a sign of cooperativeness and 
convergence in (B)ELF contexts, specifically when the speaker was aware potential 
communicative friction (Meierkord, 2002; Firth, 1996). Therefore, laughter is recognized to have 
a mitigating effect when expressing disagreement. In the present study, laughter was produced 
before and after the delivery of the disagreement and appeared to function as a way of maintaining 
an upbeat atmosphere in the negotiation.  
 
The previous research outlined in section 2 highlighted an essential issue that needs to be 
addressed. There is a dichotomy present in the concept of disagreement which refers to it being, 
either a face-threatening act as well as socially dispreferred (e.g. Brown & Levinson, 1987; 
Pomerantz, 1984; Schegloff, 2007), or expected and potentially required in specific genres 
(Bjørge, 2012; Björkman, 2015). By taking this into account, it is highly motivating to increase 
the understanding of the position that disagreement acts have in BELF settings. It is acknowledged 
here that there is a correlation with the primary description as it has been stated that, in the case 
of ‘preference structure’, disagreement is seen as a dispreferred response. Additionally, such a 
response includes dispreference markers, or more aptly, mitigation devices to lessen the degree 
of face-threats. Therefore, in view of the fact that the participants commonly employed mitigation 
strategies when expressing disagreement, the present findings cannot disregard the notion that 
disagreement entails a confrontational nature and is possibly a dispreferred act, if the type of 
communicative event is not taken into account. 
 
Yet, if one looks at the previous research that fits the latter description, it is recognized that this 
might not be the case for all communicative events. This idea stems from the understanding that 
disagreements in general differs fairly from that of research on disagreements in specific genres 
that involve high-stakes scenarios (e.g. academia and business). For instance, previous findings 
on disagreement and conflict in workplace settings have been reported to contribute positively to 
problem-solving and decision making (Angouri, 2012, p. 1567). Additionally, it has been argued 
that contrasting views are required in such settings, for various reasons. For example, despite the 
original perception that disagreements trigger conflict, it is suggested that certain communities of 
practice (in this case, business) expect challenge and is routine, ultimately suggesting that 
disagreement is part of appropriate behavior in such high-stakes environments (Marra, 2012, p. 
1588). Other high-stakes settings require critical thinking, which is argued to be a central skill 
that is not attainable if constant agreement is present in the interaction (Björkman, 2015). Most 
importantly, it has been argued that personal alignment comes second to disambiguity in a high-
stakes scenario such as business negotiations (Wolfartsberger, 2011), thus giving the implication 
that despite its face-threatening nature, disagreements are necessary if they aid clarity.  
 
In the present study, the negotiators represent their respective companies, indicating a high-stakes 
scenario where the success of each company is most likely of primary concern. Therefore, it is 
judged that the communication relies heavily on clarity, since it ensures successful (BELF) 
communication (Kankaanranta & Louhiala-Salminen, 2010). Thus, as the results demonstrated 
participants expressing disagreement solely on content-related matters, it could be argued that its 
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purpose is, not to disrupt the status quo of the negotiation because of differing views, but to 
increase clarity regarding essential information, e.g. prices or investment propositions. It seems 
that the business professionals expressed disagreement so that the opposing party attained a better 
understanding of the specific situation, and not to gain an advantage over them. Indicating also 
that personal alignment was possibly not a primary concern for the business professionals, since 
business-related matters of such importance cannot remain unclear, despite the original idea that 
expressing disagreement might be a dispreferred response. Furthermore, it is seen in the results 
that the participants do not let the disagreement arrive several turns after the initial statement or 
proposition. In other words, the business professionals in the present study articulated 
disagreement instantly, indicating that the position of disagreement is crucial in order not to 
confuse matters of importance. It is thus argued that disambiguity (i.e. clarity) is in favor of 
adherence to the counterpart’s face, confirming what has previously been suggested 
(Wolfartsberger, 2011). Moreover, it has been previously maintained that both unmitigated and 
mitigated disagreement episodes in BELF negotiations emphasize clarity, as adding support 
arguments to a position, and blunt contradiction allows the speaker to state an opinion that leaves 
no doubts on his/her position (Bjørge, 2012, p. 425).  
 
Based on the above, we may suggest that disagreements in BELF negotiations may be seen as 
required actions that serve a dual purpose. The main goal of expressing disagreement is to 
increase clarity in cases where essential information may be misinterpreted or misguided, as well 
as indicating the speaker’s stance in the argument. Disagreements in this specific setting could 
therefore be deemed as appropriate, since the context allows it to be so (Angouri, 2012). Because 
as the business professionals negotiate for the better of their respective companies, they are also 
involved in the context of strategic decision-making. Subsequently, as the excerpts demonstrated 
negotiators continuously reaching common ground, it is judged that disagreements function as 
ways of achieving better ideas. In addition, it is also suggested that mitigation strategies have dual 
functions in BELF negotiations. It can be judged that the mitigation strategies may reduce the risk 
of potential communication breakdown, as the findings were devoid of such cases. Moreover, in 
the case of the commonly used strategy of added support, it appears to be employed to assure a 
high degree of clarity, seeing as the negotiators constantly reached common ground, as 
demonstrated in the excerpts.  
 
The findings have also highlighted BELF users’ pragmatic ability in the way they seemingly 
achieve successful communication, despite the presence of non-standard forms of English. It is 
an issue that has already been acknowledged to not create communication breakdown, as business 
professionals have shown to prioritize directness and clarity (e.g. Kankaanranta & Planken, 2010).  
However, one should not ignore the fact that (B)ELF interactions do entail irregularities in forms, 
proficiency, and difference in sociocultural knowledge. It has been demonstrated that BELF 
speakers make up for the possible irregularities by focusing on the shared aspect of the interaction, 
which is the mutual engagement; joint enterprise; and common repertoire, i.e. the shared business 
culture (Bjørge, 2012; Kankaanranta & Louhiala-Salminen, 2010).  This concept appears to be 
present in the current study, where the BELF participants seemed to fully rely on the shared 
business culture, using for instance domain-specific terminology (vocabulary) that is recognizable 
by those of that specific business discourse community, as well as following the conventions of 
that particular genre. So while there were irregularities in the discourse, communication did not 
breakdown. Furthermore, when disagreements were expressed, it was never directed at any of the 
irregularities, but on content-related matters. Thus, it can be argued that non-standard forms are 
potentially not in BELF-speakers’ attention, whereas clarity on specific domain-related issues is 
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required, indicating that business professionals should prioritize domain-specific skills and 
business acumen over native-like correctness.  
 
Another factor that should be taken into account when interpreting the results is that all the 
participants in the study have negotiated with Marco in previous encounters. The age of the 
business relationship has been reported to have an impact on the discourse of the business 
professionals (Charles, 1996). Hence, we may suggest that maintaining positive face during the 
negotiations is not equally critical as it may be in initial encounters. It is possible that the process 
of building rapport has already been established in former meetings, which arguably removes a 
fundamental phase normally present in first-time negotiations. Having previous knowledge about 
the opposing party is said to create a smoother communication process (Kankaanranta & 
Louhiala-Salminen, 2010).  
 
Lastly, gender-based differences and role-based asymmetries between the participants are two 
factors that may have played a role in the data. However, these aspects have not been addressed 
since the purpose of the study was primarily to further understand the topic from a standpoint that 
does not include any presuppositions regarding these aspects. In other words, it is possible that 
these factors predispose them to specific perceptions and practices of disagreements, which is 
outside the scope of the present paper. It is also acknowledged that the participant ‘Marco’ was 
present in all seven negotiations, which could potentially influence the participants’ discourse. 
Due to limitations, the author of the present study did not have the possibility to go beyond the 
contact person and attend other negotiations that did not include him. 
 

6. Conclusion 

The present paper has aimed to expand on the lacking knowledge of expressing disagreement, as 
well as increase the understanding of its complex nature in BELF contexts. The results concord 
with the findings of previous studies on (B)ELF. The delivery of disagreement was commonly 
coupled with added support in order to further explain the grounds for disagreeing, thus reducing 
the impact of the FTA. Additionally, the use of pauses and expressing weak agreement to prepare 
the hearer for the disagreement may indicate a successful way of mitigating the disagreement. 
Most importantly, expressing disagreement appropriately appears to be an important socio-
pragmatic skill in BELF settings, specifically face-to-face business negotiations (Bjørge, 2012). 
Adding to that notion is the potential implication that disagreement is a required next action, as 
opposed to dispreferred, since it is judged that business professionals aim for win-win scenarios. 
In other words, by expressing disagreement in turn-initial or mid-turn position, they signal that 
essential information or decisions are potentially at risk of being miscalculated or misleading. If 
statements or propositions are constantly agreed upon in the process of negotiation, vital decisions 
for the success of the company may be wrongfully made, and since these are business-to-business 
negotiations, a win-win scenario is in all likelihood crucial for both parties.  
 
Despite English being used as a second or third language, the importance of “traditional” business 
communication skills appear to be given priority over native-like correctness (Kankaanranta et 
al., 2015). Disagreements in the present study were solely expressed on content-related matters, 
which is also judged to be where communicative turbulence had the risk of occurring in such 
business negotiations. As one party may have misunderstood or stated product-related facts 
incorrectly, disagreements were expressed in an attempt to increase clarity on the subject so that 
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the negotiation could proceed. Furthermore, other pragmatic strategies were employed to ensure 
mutual understanding, such as confirmation checks and continuous use of backchannelling (i.e. 
active listening), demonstrating other strategic ways of ensuring communicative effectiveness. 
The present findings have thus also supported the view that the shared culture of the international 
business community (i.e. the “B” in BELF) is what should be present during the interaction, 
allowing for a co-existence with individual cultural backgrounds (Louhiala-Salminen et al., 2005; 
Kankaanranta & Lu, 2013). The professionals in the present study seemed to be experienced 
negotiators, and have seemingly understood where the importance of successful negotiations lies. 
 
However, these findings cannot necessarily be generalized to other speech event types in the 
business domain, for instance business-to-client encounters (Planken, 2005), which may be 
different by their nature. Due to the limited scope of the present paper, various types of 
negotiations in BELF contexts were not included in the material. Moreover, the data included 
participants who have interacted prior to the negotiations presented in the study. Hence, as 
previously mentioned (in section 2), careful consideration of the context as well as previous 
interactions is an integral part when analyzing disagreements, as they are factors determining how 
disagreement is expressed (Sifianou, 2012). It would be worth considering in future research to 
address negotiations where business professionals interact for the first time. The present paper 
has hopefully added to our knowledge of successful BELF communication. The findings are 
likely to be of interest for those who are engaged in the global business discourse community.  
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Appendix A 

Consent form 
 

Using English as a business lingua franca  
 
Informed consent note 
 
I have been informed by Anton Marra of the overall aims of the research project on using English 
as a business lingua franca. I understand that the data (recordings of business conversations) will 
be used interpretively in publications, conference presentations and other outlets by the researcher 
or any other researcher with whom he might collaborate in the future. The data will be 
anonymized so that no part of it can be traced to any individual in the recording. I have been 
guaranteed complete confidentiality and anonymity by the researcher, and I have been given the 
right to see any paper prior to its publication. I have also been given the right to withdraw from 
the study at any stage. 
 
Signed    Date 
 
 
…………………………………  ………………………………… 
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Appendix B 

The transcription notations are used as follows: 
 
[ ] Square brackets marks beginning and ending of overlapping speech 
 
= Equal sign indicates latching 
 
- Hyphen marks a cut off (interruption) 
 
(0.5) Length of pause given in seconds 
 
? Question mark signals rising intonation 
 
(xx) Parentheses containing two or more x’s represents inaudible speech  
 
: Colon indicates extended utterance 
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Appendix C 

Example of excluded disagreement episode: 
 
M: you you shouldn’t complain you know how long is the payment terms are in Italy? 

B: no= 

M: =one and a half year [eighteen months] 

B:                            [one and a half] 

(1.0] 

M: [if you’re lucky] 

N: [no] no we are not complain we cannot [complain because] right now (.) 

M:    [yeah no exactly] 

N: sometimes or its good that we are exclusive 
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